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MINUTES 

Cumberland Town Council Meeting 

Town Council Chambers 

MONDAY, October 24, 2016 

 

 

7:00 P.M. Call to Order 

Present:   Councilors Bingham, Edes, Gruber, Stiles, and Turner 

Excused:  Councilors Copp and Storey-King 

 

I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to accept the October 10, 2016 meeting 

minutes as presented. 

VOTE:  5-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

II. MANAGER’S REPORT 

Cameron Plourde shared his Eagle Scout project at Knight’s Pond that he recently completed. He 

relocated a hiking trail that was on private property, rebuilt a shoulder for parking and built a bridge. The 

project took 6 months and he thanked everyone who helped him complete it.  

 

III. PUBLIC DISCUSSION 

Dale Denno of Main Street wants to make the public aware of the 2nd Annual Forum on Aging that will be 

held this Saturday from 8:30 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at Greely Middle School.  The program is free and lunch 

will be served.  

 

IV. LEGISLATION AND POLICY   

 

16 – 136 To hear a report from Northern New England Passenger Rail Association re: construction of a 

four mile double railroad track. 

Patricia Quinn, Executive Director of the Northern New England Passenger Rail Authority is here this evening to 

talk about an upcoming project to install a double track through Falmouth, Cumberland an a small portion of 

Yarmouth. The Downeaster currently offers 5 round trips per day between Portland and Boston and there are 

currently 6 trains per day that come up north of Portland to Freeport and Brunswick.  There will be no additional 

train traffic through Cumberland, but the goal is expand the service so that all 5 of the roundtrip trains can operate 

from Brunswick to Boston (that would be 10 trains per day).  The train crossings in Cumberland are at Muirfield 

Road, Tuttle Road and Greely Road. The project will add a 2nd track within the railroad right-of-way, on Pan Am 

property, that would start just north of Field Road in Falmouth and continue all the way through to Royal Junction 

(which is on the other side of Greely Road).  Adding the second track will allow freight trains to pass each other, 

a passenger train and freight train to pass each other or 2 passenger trains to pass each other, keeping the trains 

moving and not having to wait. Besides the fact that there will be some interruption to traffic during the 

installation of the 2nd track, and as a result there will be 10 trains per day (versus 6 trains per day now), the impact 

to the community should be very minimal.   

 

Councilor Bingham asked when the project would begin. 

 

Ms. Quinn said that this will hopefully be a one season project starting in the spring of 2017 with the new tracks 

being used during the summer of 2018, but this all depends on the schedule of Pan Am’s other projects. 

 

Councilor Gruber requested that as projects such as this are in the planning stage, could the Town be notified as 

soon as possible that they are coming?  In regard to this project, does the Town have a say in this since it is being 

done on Pan Am property? 
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Ms. Quinn responded that the project is in fact being done on private property, but it is being funded with public 

money so the public should have the opportunity to provide input, which is why they are here this evening.  

 

Scott Steinberg of 12 Turnberry Drive said that he is not here this evening to challenge the rail expansion, but to 

ask the Council to take proactive measures to ensure that the impact of this expansion to our peaceful community 

is minimal. The addition to the rail will increase the number of daily trains, therefore increasing the noise 

pollution that we already experience due to the massive increase of train traffic through Cumberland over the past 

decade.  Noise mitigation is a common practice and measures are routinely adopted when noise pollution 

increases to unacceptable levels.  Railroad quiet zones have been implemented in Portland, Falmouth, Freeport 

and Yarmouth. Mr. Steinberg asked the Council to please take a proactive stance on this coming change and 

create a quiet zone sub-committee to study and make a recommendation on the implementation of quiet zones in 

Cumberland.  

 

Tim Ferris of 9 Turnberry Drive sent the following comments to the Council: 
 

We thank you for the opportunity to discuss the forthcoming project at today’s Town Council meeting.  

Cumberland is a rural town with quiet neighborhoods, farmland, excellent schools and public lands.  Many of us 

have either chosen to remain here or moved here for these very reasons.  You, as our town representatives, and 

the citizens of Cumberland share this responsibility to maintain these qualities. 

 

A number of Cumberland residents have drafted statements and questions regarding the forthcoming railroad 

project and the potential implementation of Quiet Zones.  These questions and statements include, but are not 

limited to, the following: 

 

1. This is a rural community, we as a town, should protect that valuable quality. 

2. Increased rail traffic along this route and the planned major rail system modification brings with it safety 

issues, increased noise, potential pollution as well as traffic interference.  

3. What is the railroad doing to mitigate these issues? 

4. What can the Town do to ensure that this project has limited impact on the rural nature of this community 

(i.e. safety, noise, pollution, traffic)? 

5. Does the forthcoming rail project include improvements and/or safety enhancements to the existing 

crossings? 

6. Do the trains have "positive control” equipment (to prevent a collision if the operator is distracted)? 

7. Are standard DOT-111 tank cars used for flammable liquids? 

8. As there will be two tracks through Cumberland allowing trains to pass, do you anticipate crossings will 

be blocked by waiting trains for any period of time? 

9. Have all government approvals (licenses, permits, etc.) been obtained? Any outstanding approvals (eg: 

Environmental Categorical Exclusion)? 

10. Describe source(s) of funds. Are more available for any project scope changes?  

 

  Maintaining Cumberland’s rural setting and ensuring the safety of its residents is critical to our future 

and our Town.  I am leading a team of Cumberland residents that share this common goal. The team is keenly 

interested in working with you and the Railroad to address these issues and move forward with a plan in-line with 

our shared interests.  
 

  Thank you for this opportunity.   

 

Sincerely, 

Tim Ferris 
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16 – 137 To hear a presentation from Police Lieutenant, Milt Calder “Lessons Learned from other 

State’s Marijuana Legalization”. 

Lieutenant Calder presented the following: 
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Chairman Turner took item 16-145 out of order and it was considered next. 

 

 

16 – 138 To hear a report from the Finance Director re: 4th quarter and 1st quarter financials.  
Finance Director, Heather Perreault presented the following: 
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16 – 139 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on an Automobile Graveyard/Junkyard permit for 

Cumberland Salvage, Inc. 

Town Manager Shane said that the application is complete and staff is recommending approval. 

 

Chairman Turner opened the Public Hearing. 

Public discussion: none 

Chairman Turner closed the Public Hearing. 
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Motion by Councilor Stiles, seconded by Councilor Bingham, to approve the Automobile Graveyard/Junkyard 

permit for Cumberland Salvage, Inc. 

VOTE:  5-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

16 – 140 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on continuing to allow snowmobiles in the Town 

Forest. 

Town Manager Shane said that last year, the Town Council authorized the snowmobile club to use the Town 

Forest trails. The club did a great job grooming the trails throughout the winter, allowing people access to the 

forest all winter long. There were no problems reported and the Manager said the he is recommending approval 

going forward. 

 

Chairman Turner opened the Public Hearing. 

 

Sam York, Chairman of the Lands & Conservation Commission said that things went smoothly last winter, but 

there was not a lot of snow, therefore not a lot of grooming of trails was necessary.  The Commission never 

anticipated snowmobiles being on the trails, but it seems to be working with a few things to be ironed out. He 

recommended that this not become an automatic renewal every fall, but a formal review be done annually before 

approval is granted.   

 

Shawn McBreairty of the Moon-Lite Snow Skimmers Club (and a member of the Lands & Conservation 

Commission) said that the club is hopeful that they will get approval to continue grooming the trails in the Town 

Forest and they appreciate the support that they receive from the Town.  

 

Chairman Turner closed the Public Hearing.  

 

Councilor Bingham agreed with Mr. York that there was not enough snow last year and making it an annual 

review, at least for one more year, is a good idea.  

 

Councilor Stiles said that there are a lot of elderly residents who use those trails and they might feel as though 

they cannot get out of the way of a snowmobile quickly enough and feel intimidated by this. We need to be 

mindful of their concerns.   

 

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to allow snowmobiles in the Town Forest as 

recommended by the Town Manager and to review it again next year.  

VOTE:  5-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

16 – 141 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on authorizing the Town Manager to begin bidding 

and advertising for the Middle Road reconstruction and waterline project.   

Town Manager Shane said that we are nearing the end of the design phase of the Middle Road reconstruction 

project and we are ready to go to bid on December 12th.  He is asking the Council for authorization to advertise 

bidding for the project.  He spoke to Summit Natural Gas and it looks like they can install the gas lines during 

reconstruction of the road.  

 

Chairman Turner opened the Public Hearing. 

Public discussion: none 

Chairman Turner closed the Public Hearing.  

 

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to authorize the Town Manager to begin bidding 

and advertising for the Middle Road reconstruction and waterline project. 

VOTE:  5-0  UNANIMOUS 
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16 – 142 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on authorizing the Code Enforcement Officer to 

execute a Consent Agreement with the owners of 16 Mill Ridge Road. 

Town Manager Shane explained that is another case of a letter of no action issued by the Code Officer many 

decades ago that has now come up during a title search on the property.  Banks do not recognize letters of no 

action and require a Consent Agreement authorized by the Town Council.  This is a case of a setback being too 

close to a property line.  

 

Chairman Turner opened the Public Hearing. 

Public discussion: none 

Chairman Turner closed the Public Hearing.  

 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to authorize the Code Enforcement Officer to execute 

a Consent Agreement with the owners of 16 Mill Ridge Road, and to collect $500.00 for legal and administrative 

fees. 

VOTE:  5-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

16 – 143 To set a Public Hearing date of November 14th to consider and act on amendments to Article 8, 

Chapter 315 (Zoning), Section 79 (Contract Zoning) of the Cumberland Code, as recommended 

by the Planning Board.  

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Stiles, move to set a Public Hearing date of November 

14th to consider and act on amendments to Article 8, Chapter 315 (Zoning), Section 79 (Contract Zoning) of the 

Cumberland Code, as recommended by the Planning Board. 

VOTE:  5-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

16 – 144 To set a Public Hearing date of November 14th to consider and act on acceptance of the Central 

Fire Station Building Committee’s final plan and recommendation. 

Motion by Councilor Stiles, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to set a Public Hearing date of November 14th to 

consider and act on acceptance of the Central Fire Station Building Committee’s final plan and recommendation. 

 

16 – 145 To set a public hearing date of November 14th to consider and act on adopting a moratorium 

ordinance regarding retail marijuana establishments and social clubs. 

Town Manager Shane explained that this will allow the Ordinance Committee some time to deal with this issue if 

it passes in the election. 

 

Councilor Bingham said that he doesn’t think that pot shops will start opening in Cumberland and we have more 

important things to work on. He does not support this.  

 

Councilor Stiles said the he would rather be out in front of any issues that could arise from this rather than behind 

them.  

 

Motion by Councilor Edes, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to set a public hearing date of November 14th to 

consider and act on adopting a moratorium ordinance regarding retail marijuana establishments and social clubs. 

VOTE: 5-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

Councilor Bingham – he will be leaving tomorrow evening for Nepal and Friday morning will fly to 

a remote section of the Himalia’s to start a trek to the Mount Everest base camp.  This trip is 

something that he has always wanted to do.    
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Councilor Gruber – he attended the Cumberland County Municipal Oversight Committee Meeting 

for community block grants. We are going to submit two grant applications for a generator for the 

senior apartment complex on Drowne Road.  There is no emergency power supply there.  

 

News Channel 13 and the Good Shephard Food Bank did a school spirit challenge recently.  He heard 

that there was over 25,000 pounds of food donated that day. We receive a percentage of the funds or a 

percentage of food weight from Good Shepard for our food pantry.  

 

Councilor Edes – he encouraged people to get out and vote. He also encouraged people to get 

informed on the proposed performing arts center.  He wanted to be a member of the Town Council 

because this is his home Town and he wants to help make it better and help keep taxes down. The 

school has a lot of projects coming up and he encouraged people to think about what a new 

performing arts center will do to their tax bill. 

 

He wished Councilor Bingham a safe trip. He has quite an adventure coming up.  

 

Chairman Turner – the memorial service for Dick Sweetser was last Sunday. It was a very 

emotional service and very well attended.  He sent his condolences to Connie and the entire Sweetser 

family.  

 

Happy birthday to Councilor Bingham.  

 

Cumberland residents Sharon & Bob Collins and Larry Aufiero were deployed by the Red Cross to 

assist the flood victims in North Carolina.  We thank them for their service.  

 

Councilor Stiles – None 

 

Town Manager Shane – We are up to about 1800 voters in our community who have voted 

absentee. This is very good and we are on track to break our past records. We also have 5% of newly 

registered voters.  

 

Meet the candidates night will be held tomorrow evening at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.  

 

There will be a neighborhood meeting on Wednesday evening at 6:00 p.m. to discuss the closure of 

the old landfill site on Drowne Road. 

 

The Aging in Place Forum is this Saturday from 8:30 to 2:00 at the Middle School.  

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Gruber, to adjourn. 

VOTE: 5-0 

TIME:  8:58 P.M. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

 

 

 

Brenda L. Moore 

Council Secretary 
(Minutes prepared by DVD. Not present at meeting) 


